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Securities and Exchange Commission § 242.103 

issuer or an affiliated purchaser of the 
issuer. 

(2) Bids for or purchases of any secu-
rity made or effected by or for a plan 
shall be deemed to be a purchase by the 
issuer unless the bid is made, or the 
purchase is effected, by an agent inde-
pendent of the issuer. 

(d) Excepted Securities. The provisions 
of this section shall not apply to any of 
the following securities: 

(1) Actively-traded reference securities. 
Reference securities with an ADTV 
value of at least $1 million that are 
issued by an issuer whose common eq-
uity securities have a public float 
value of at least $150 million; Provided, 
however, That such securities are not 
issued by the issuer, or any affiliate of 
the issuer, of the security in distribu-
tion. 

(2) Investment grade nonconvertible and 
asset-backed securities. Nonconvertible 
debt securities, nonconvertible pre-
ferred securities, and asset-backed se-
curities, that are rated by at least one 
nationally recognized statistical rating 
organization, as that term is used in 
§ 240.15c3–1 of this chapter, in one of its 
generic rating categories that signifies 
investment grade; or 

(3) Exempted securities. ‘‘Exempted se-
curities’’ as defined in section 3(a)(12) 
of the Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. 
78c(a)(12)); or 

(4) Face-amount certificates or securi-
ties issued by an open-end management 
investment company or unit investment 
trust. Face-amount certificates issued 
by a face-amount certificate company, 
or redeemable securities issued by an 
open-end management investment 
company or a unit investment trust. 
Any terms used in this paragraph (d)(4) 
that are defined in the Investment 
Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a–1 et 
seq.) shall have the meanings specified 
in such Act. 

(e) Exemptive Authority. Upon written 
application or upon its own motion, 
the Commission may grant an exemp-
tion from the provisions of this sec-
tion, either unconditionally or on spec-
ified terms and conditions, to any 
transaction or class of transactions, or 
to any security or class of securities. 

[62 FR 544, Jan. 3, 1997, as amended at 62 FR 
11323, Mar. 12, 1997; 77 FR 18685, Mar. 28, 2012] 

§ 242.103 Nasdaq passive market mak-
ing. 

(a) Scope of section. This section per-
mits broker-dealers to engage in mar-
ket making transactions in covered se-
curities that are Nasdaq securities 
without violating the provisions of 
§ 242.101; Except That this section shall 
not apply to any security for which a 
stabilizing bid subject to § 242.104 is in 
effect, or during any at-the-market of-
fering or best efforts offering. 

(b) Conditions to be met—(1) General 
limitations. A passive market maker 
must effect all transactions in the ca-
pacity of a registered market maker on 
Nasdaq. A passive market maker shall 
not bid for or purchase a covered secu-
rity at a price that exceeds the highest 
independent bid for the covered secu-
rity at the time of the transaction, ex-
cept as permitted by paragraph (b)(3) of 
this section or required by a rule pro-
mulgated by the Commission or the 
NASD governing the handling of cus-
tomer orders. 

(2) Purchase limitation. On each day of 
the restricted period, a passive market 
maker’s net purchases shall not exceed 
the greater of its 30% ADTV limitation 
or 200 shares (together, ‘‘purchase limi-
tation’’); Provided, however, That a pas-
sive market maker may purchase all of 
the securities that are part of a single 
order that, when executed, results in 
its purchase limitation being equalled 
or exceeded. If a passive market mak-
er’s net purchases equal or exceed its 
purchase limitation, it shall withdraw 
promptly its quotations from Nasdaq. 
If a passive market maker withdraws 
its quotations pursuant to this para-
graph, it may not effect any bid or pur-
chase in the covered security for the 
remainder of that day, irrespective of 
any later sales during that day, unless 
otherwise permitted by § 242.101. 

(3) Requirement to lower the bid. If all 
independent bids for a covered security 
are reduced to a price below the passive 
market maker’s bid, the passive mar-
ket maker must lower its bid promptly 
to a level not higher than the then 
highest independent bid; Provided, how-
ever, That a passive market maker may 
continue to bid and effect purchases at 
its bid at a price exceeding the then 
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highest independent bid until the pas-
sive market maker purchases an aggre-
gate amount of the covered security 
that equals or, through the purchase of 
all securities that are part of a single 
order, exceeds the lesser of two times 
the minimum quotation size for the se-
curity, as determined by NASD rules, 
or the passive market maker’s remain-
ing purchasing capacity under para-
graph (b)(2) of this section. 

(4) Limitation on displayed size. At all 
times, the passive market maker’s dis-
played bid size may not exceed the less-
er of the minimum quotation size for 
the covered security, or the passive 
market maker’s remaining purchasing 
capacity under paragraph (b)(2) of this 
section; Provided, however, That a pas-
sive market maker whose purchasing 
capacity at any time is between one 
and 99 shares may display a bid size of 
100 shares. 

(5) Identification of a passive market 
making bid. The bid displayed by a pas-
sive market maker shall be designated 
as such. 

(6) Notification and reporting to the 
NASD. A passive market maker shall 
notify the NASD in advance of its in-
tention to engage in passive market 
making, and shall submit to the NASD 
information regarding passive market 
making purchases, in such form as the 
NASD shall prescribe. 

(7) Prospectus disclosure. The pro-
spectus for any registered offering in 
which any passive market maker in-
tends to effect transactions in any cov-
ered security shall contain the infor-
mation required in §§ 228.502, 228.508, 
229.502, and 229.508 of this chapter. 

(c) Transactions at prices resulting from 
unlawful activity. No transaction shall 
be made at a price that the passive 
market maker knows or has reason to 
know is the result of activity that is 
fraudulent, manipulative, or deceptive 
under the securities laws, or any rule 
or regulation thereunder. 

§ 242.104 Stabilizing and other activi-
ties in connection with an offering. 

(a) Unlawful activity. It shall be un-
lawful for any person, directly or indi-
rectly, to stabilize, to effect any syn-
dicate covering transaction, or to im-
pose a penalty bid, in connection with 
an offering of any security, in con-

travention of the provisions of this sec-
tion. No stabilizing shall be effected at 
a price that the person stabilizing 
knows or has reason to know is in con-
travention of this section, or is the re-
sult of activity that is fraudulent, ma-
nipulative, or deceptive under the secu-
rities laws, or any rule or regulation 
thereunder. 

(b) Purpose. Stabilizing is prohibited 
except for the purpose of preventing or 
retarding a decline in the market price 
of a security. 

(c) Priority. To the extent permitted 
or required by the market where stabi-
lizing occurs, any person stabilizing 
shall grant priority to any independent 
bid at the same price irrespective of 
the size of such independent bid at the 
time that it is entered. 

(d) Control of stabilizing. No sole dis-
tributor or syndicate or group stabi-
lizing the price of a security or any 
member or members of such syndicate 
or group shall maintain more than one 
stabilizing bid in any one market at 
the same price at the same time. 

(e) At-the-market offerings. Stabilizing 
is prohibited in an at-the-market offer-
ing. 

(f) Stabilizing levels—(1) Maximum sta-
bilizing bid. Notwithstanding the other 
provisions of this paragraph (f), no sta-
bilizing shall be made at a price higher 
than the lower of the offering price or 
the stabilizing bid for the security in 
the principal market (or, if the prin-
cipal market is closed, the stabilizing 
bid in the principal market at its pre-
vious close). 

(2) Initiating stabilizing—(i) Initiating 
stabilizing when the principal market is 
open. After the opening of quotations 
for the security in the principal mar-
ket, stabilizing may be initiated in any 
market at a price no higher than the 
last independent transaction price for 
the security in the principal market if 
the security has traded in the principal 
market on the day stabilizing is initi-
ated or on the most recent prior day of 
trading in the principal market and the 
current asked price in the principal 
market is equal to or greater than the 
last independent transaction price. If 
both conditions of the preceding sen-
tence are not satisfied, stabilizing may 
be initiated in any market after the 
opening of quotations in the principal 
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